

PArtecipazione e COnflitto

http://siba-ese.unisalento.it/index.php/paco ISSN: 1972-7623 (print version) ISSN: 2035-6609 (electronic version) PACO, Issue 15(3) 2022: 827-845 DOI: 10.1285/i20356609v15i3p827

Published 15 November, 2022

Work licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Non commercial-Share alike 3.0 Italian License

RESEARCH ARTICLE

We must draw a different future! Insights from the frontline antiviolence work during the pandemic in Italy¹

Pietro Demurtas

National Research Council - Research Institute on Population and Social Policies

Caterina Peroni

National Research Council - Research Institute on Population and Social Policies

ABSTRACT: In this article we analyze the effects of the Covid-19 pandemic on the Italian anti-violence system, through the eyes of the pratictioners of anti-violence centers, who are historically at the forefront in supporting women survivors of male violence. Their perspective is particularly relevant because, in Italy, anti-violence centers hold a "borderline" position, which lies between the political role of transformation and that of an actor of the private social provider of an 'essential' public service. On the basis of international recommendations, our analysis distinguishes two main areas of intervention on which national policies have been called to intervene: on one side, the protection of women victims of violence, and on the other their empowerment. Analyzing either official statistics and data collected through an online survey addressed to the practitioners of anti-violence centers during the lockdown, we highlight strengths and weaknesses of the policy measures implemented in Italy from their situated perspective, with reference both to the protection and the empowerment of survivors.

KEYWORDS:

Violence against women; Covid-19; Anti-violence centers; Feminist methodologies; Empowerment **CORRESPONDING AUTHOR(S):** caterina.peroni@irpps.cnr.it

¹ This article is based on a shared reflection between the authors, whose names appear in alphabetical order. If, however, for academic reasons individual responsibility is to be assigned, paragraphs 3 and 4.1 are written by Pietro Demurtas, whereas paragraphs 2 and 4.2 are written by Caterina Peroni. Paragraphs 1 and 5 have been written by both the authors.

1. Introduction

Two years since the onset of the health crisis due to the spread of the coronavirus, hundreds of national and international studies and research reports have been published worldwide on the gender effects of the pandemic, many of them specifically dedicated to domestic violence. Drawing on the definition of gender-based violence as a "global pandemic" provided by UN Secretary General Guterres in 2018 (UN Chief, 2018), after the explosion of the COVID-19 pandemic, UN documents turned the metaphor into the phrase "shadow pandemic" (UN Secretary-General, 2020).

The metaphor of the shadow recalls the public–private dichotomy due to which violence against women (VAW) has historically been hidden within the private sphere. As is well known, feminist movements of the Second Wave challenged this separation, shedding light on domestic violence as a social problem worthy of political intervention (Kelly, 1987; Pitch, 1998; Creazzo, 2008). This awareness started being developed within the self-help groups during the 1970s and through the work of the first anti-violence (AV) centres born in the 1980s. Sexual violence was identified as one of the means with which patriarchal domination is reproduced from these experiences, and the family was perceived as the "privileged" place where this domination is expressed (Pitch 1998; Creazzo 2008; Kelly 1987).

These definitions have become an intrinsic part of the lexicon used by international organisations, which, in turn, owing to lobbying, have partially integrated the perspective of transnational networks of women and AV centres within the conventions and recommendations drawn up over the last 40 years (Demurtas and Misiti, 2020; Pietrobelli et al., 2020).

The bidirectional relationship between the practice-based feminist reflection on VAW and the recommendations formulated on their basis have been clearly evident since the early days of the pandemic. Indeed, international feminist research and the practice on previous health crisis and natural disasters had already underlined their specific "gender impact" on the living conditions of women, their children and sexual minorities, thereby making them more exposed to gender-based, physical and sexual violence (Neumayer and Plümper, 2007; True, 2013; Smith, 2019; Wenham, 2020; Korolczuk, 2020; Walklate, Richardson and Godfrey, 2020). According to this literature, the intensity of this impact is derived from the pre-existing structural inequalities in the framework of what True (2013) defines as "the political economy of gender inequality." As such, emergencies amplify existing issues, such as the exclusion of women's organisations from the decision-making and organisational processes involved in defining social and healthcare priorities and women's economic dependence and segregation to care work in the home (Wenham, Smith and Morgan, 2020).

Evidence consolidated by studies on environmental disasters and epidemics in the recent decades forecast an increased risk of a rise in VAW worldwide. During health crises, victims' difficulties are accentuated by the imposition of lockdown conditions, owing to fear of contagion and limitations on mobility, with the consequent "forced cohabitation" of women with their abusers and the consequent risk of exacerbating the violence (Wenham, 2020). Furthermore, the limited activity of "primary contact points" such as schools, local social and health services, police and judicial systems, whose operations on the AV field are greatly reduced to concentrate on the health emergency, increase the negative impact of the health crises on VAW (Peterman et al., 2020; John et al., 2020; Bradbury-Jones and Isham, 2020; Fraser, 2020; Wenham et al., 2020).

Another expected effect of the lockdown on the way out of violence programs, and, in particular, emergency programs, concerns the local coordination between different public and private actors of the AV field. Limitations on the activities of the courts, police, social services and healthcare stakeholders jeopardise the pursuit of the perpetrators and can undermine the continuity and efficacy of the way out of violence programs.

In such a crisis, it is precisely the ultimate goal of the pathway out of violence, namely the empowerment of women survivors of violence through their economic independence, that is most difficult to achieve. Indeed, in a lockdown situation, it is women who pay the highest price in terms of losing jobs, as they are globally overrepresented in those sectors most liable to closures, such as the service, tourism and hospitality industries (UN Women, 2020b; Blaskò, Papadimitriou and Manca 2020), where they perform temporary jobs with little to no social protection. But above all, it is in the field of care and social and health services where women make up the bulk of all workers (UN Women, 2020e). Moreover, it is the mothers who are again burdened with the majority of the care work in the family, due to the closure of schools owing to the containment measures.

Statistics worldwide confirm that the pandemic outbreak disproportionately impacted women in terms of job losses and, in turn, economic autonomy. According to the ILO (2021), women's employment at the global level decreased by 4.2 per cent, compared with 3 per cent for men, whereas in Europe the drop was 2.5 per cent for women workers compared with 1.9 per cent for men. These figures have been derived, as already predicted by UN Women and research on previous crisis, from the fact that the pandemic has hit the retail, accommodation, residential care, domestic work and clothing manufacturing fields the hardest, where they represent the majority of the workforce, and where working conditions are more informal and precarious. All in all, in Europe, according to the data collected by the EIGE (2021), 2.2 million women lost their jobs during the first wave of the pandemic. Moreover, the lockdown condition increased unpaid care burden for women, diminishing their chances of re-entering the labour market and/or advancing in their career trajectories. In this sense, the EIGE argues, "the COVID-19 crisis is likely to aggravate gender inequalities in unpaid care, reinforce traditional gender roles and derail the modest progress achieved so far" (EIGE 2021: 35).

In the face of a highly critical work environment for women, the national statistics clearly show the additional difficulties faced by female victims of violence on their path to autonomy. With reference to the female employment rate, in the EU27 context, Italy was at the bottom of the ranking even before the pandemic, followed only by Greece. The female employment condition clearly worsened in 2020. Indeed, the pandemic had a particularly negative impact on the service sector as well as on part-time jobs, where women are more numerous. The Italian Labour force survey shows that, between 2019 and 2020, the tertiary sector saw a percentage change of -2.6 per cent among male employees and -3 per cent among female employees. However, the decline was even more pronounced in activities such as trade, restaurants and hotels (-5.4 per cent among men and -6.4 per cent among women). Moreover, a clear decrease was also registered in part-time workforce, with a percentage change of -3.7 per cent among men and -5 per cent among women. Not surprisingly, the improvement of the female employment rate in 2021 is attributed to an increase in part-time employees.

Hence, women are struck by a double "gender impact" – greater exposure to economic dependence and psychological and physical stress, which can spark family violence. Indeed, according to Sophie Harman (2016), the feminised and unpaid reproductive economy acts as a "shock absorber" in times of crisis, forcing women to bear the weight and responsibility of care for the most vulnerable subjects, thereby multiplying their workload and feelings of inadequacy and social isolation. Without adequate financial resources and social protection, women who are dependent on abusive partners, psychologically strained by care work, and without the support of the public services – completely or mainly focused on the pandemic crisis – are exposed to additional forms of "social, function, physical and geographical control and isolation" at the hand of abusive partners (Peterman et al., 2020). From this point of view, research has shown that measures to implement women's economic independence are fundamental in order to exit abusive relationships, even more so during periods of quarantine and social isolation (Renzetti, 2009; Peterman et al., 2020).

In this dramatic situation, AV centres and shelters become crucial and essential services. However, under the "tyranny of the urgent" (Smith, 2019), they risk closure or heavy limitations to their activities, either due to underfunding and the lack of health and IT devices to support the new organisational methods caused by the restrictions (UN Women 2020c) or the lack of suitable spaces for mandatory self-quarantine.

2. Making the Difference: Feminist Self-mutual Help Methodologies and Gender-based Violence

Feminist methodologies in the field of VAW constitute the foundational grounds of recommendations and operational tools recognised at the international level, and these methodologies are characterised by two interrelated aspects – the attention to the subjectivity of women and their needs and the gendered analysis of the social context in which they are placed (Shah and Mufeed, 2022). Gender perspective in AV social work allows to de-individualise and de-pathologize the individual behaviours by framing it in the social, cultural and economic context and power relations based on the social construction of gendered roles and bodies (Shah Mufeed, 2022; Pitch, 1998; Anderson, 2009). The perspective of feminist practitioners has, therefore, played and still play the dual role of contrasting women's oppression at social and intimate levels, focusing on the temporary vulnerability and the needs of women who suffer violence in the context of wider social inequalities within which the conditions of VAW are inscribed. From this perspective, AV analysis and policy proposals aim at supporting and empowering women, addressing the whole society and its power relations, institutions and the philosophy and practices of welfare services.

In this framework, welfare system policies are criticised by feminist AV networks as a structure that reproduces gendered power relations and forms of oppression in society (Shah and Mufeed, 2022). This critique firstly addresses the bureaucratisation of operational social practices, which is perceived as a way of neutralisation and hierarchisation of the gendered needs to which welfare systems are supposed to respond, including those of the practitioners themselves (Pietrobelli et al., 2020). Re-gendering language and practices in the welfare services is, in fact, a goal of feminist social work, as it "advocate[s] sensitive gendered responses to the needs of women 'clients' and women workers" (Dominelli, 2002: 7).

The separation of women-"clients" and practitioners is a critical aspect of the bureaucratisation of social work in the field of AV interventions, which has been contested by feminist social workers. Indeed, feminist approaches deconstruct the power derived from the professional position by recognising women's experience and standpoints and constructing horizontal relationships. In this sense, feminist AV interventions are "woman-centered", focused on women's needs and empowerment, which are meant to be integral components in a mutual process of rebuilding of women's self, life and citizenship (Dominelli, 2002).

This approach has been defined by Italian feminist networks of AV centres as the "methodology of the relationship between women", which is based on the co-construction of the pathways out of violence through a relationship of active and non-judgmental listening, which is oriented to result in non-standardised interventions with a focus on the self-determination of women. According to this approach, the specialised AV services are first and foremost "a place of women with women for the freedom of women" (Busi, Pietrobelli and Toffanin, 2021: 27). The pathways out of violence built in AV centres are thus individualised and aimed at co-constructing empowerment strategies, starting from the needs of each women – actions include in charge interviews, mutual aid groups, guidance and accompaniment to services, legal support, parenting support, career and housing guidance and psychological counselling.

The commitment to women's empowerment leads AV centres to collaborate with local and national institutions with the aim to address women's needs in a holistic manner, representing "an experimental model

for the development of new 'gender social policies' oriented by an intersectional and multidisciplinary approach, which allows to recompose the segments in which welfare policies are currently fragmented and to overcome the logic of mere 'management' of social needs' (Busi, Pietrobelli and Toffanin, 2021: 37). For this reason, AV centres "hold a 'borderline' position, which lies between the political role of transformation and that of an actor of the private social provider of an 'essential' public service" (Busi, Pietrobelli and Toffanin, 2021: 36).

Moreover, in light of the very high obscure number that characterises domestic violence (CEPOL, 2020), owing to women's fear of not being believed, the risks of escalation of partner's violence and the mistrust on the punitive and criminal response to the complex relational and affective dynamic within which intimate violence takes place (Pitch, 1998), AV centres must be considered as the most important "lookouts" for VAW. This role becomes crucial during a sanitary crisis, when women are constrained at home with perpetrators and scared about contagion and in the construction of pathways out of violence through empowerment (Shah and Mufeed, 2022).

This capacity appears much more significant, as it is their trained mission and purpose to receive survivors and, therefore, they are recognised as safe places, especially in emergency situations (Bradbury-Jones and Isham, 2020). It is precisely on this essential role that all recommendations issued by transnational feminist networks and UN agencies have focused since the beginning of the pandemic. As we will see in the next paragraphs, in light of the high risk of the escalation of violence during the health crisis and with territorial services focused on emergency, international recommendations and feminist AV networks claimed to be defined as essential, overcoming the risk of overshadowing the specific needs of women within the universalising logic of the "war on the virus".

3. Methodological Notes

A reflection on the difficulties experienced in Italy by female victims of violence and the strategies adopted by AV centres to help them during the COVID-19 pandemic is not an easy task, due to the partiality of available and reliable information. Furthermore, in general, VAW, as well as the strategies aimed at combating it, can only be partially described by statistics and need to be analysed integrating quantitative indicators and qualitative accounts grounded in local knowledge (Merry 2016). In this view, the perspective of AV practitioners acquires a great importance. In the words of Collins (2019), the political project developed by means of the feminist practice and activism has produced a "resistant knowledge", not only introducing new categories through which the phenomenon of gender-based violence can be interpreted but also a critical view of how society functions and is structured. For this reason, the methodology adopted here integrates, in a dialogical way, official data provided by national research bodies with knowledge arising from the practical experience of the practitioners of AV centres. Data analysis will be framed within the critical review of the international and national policy documents addressing two main strands, which relate to the most challenging AV interventions during the outbreak – the protection of victims of violence and the implementation of empowerment paths for the women taken in charge. In this vein, quantitative and qualitative data will be combined to analyse the difficulties and changes in requests for help raised by female victims of male violence during the lockdown² and the strategies adopted by AV centres to support them in their way out from violence in terms of self-determination and autonomy. In particular, quantitative data collected and disseminated by the

² In Italy, the national lockdown was introduced on the night of March 7-8 and lasted until May 4, after which the total restrictions on mobility decreased and social contacts could be resumed in a limited mode.

main national institutional source (ISTAT) will be compared with data derived from two surveys involving AV centres during the lockdown – the one conducted internally by D.i.Re.³ and the other carried out nationwide by the National Research Council (NRC).

The analysis will focus on the latter, an online survey involving 335 AV centres⁴, which recorded a 70 per cent response rate, with 235 centres filling out the questionnaire. The semi-structured questionnaire aimed at investigating the organisational changes implemented to respond to the pandemic, the satisfaction with the national policies implemented in the first phase, the main critical issues detected during the emergency and the requests addressed to policymakers.

The questionnaire included a final open section where AV practitioners could freely report any additional problematic areas and proposals. Overall, 33 per cent of the total number of respondents contributed to the open section, supporting the process of interpretation of the statistics and, in general, the gender impact of the lockdown. In their unexpected articulation and density, these responses have highlighted the complexity of the issues faced during the COVID-19 emergency, offering a privileged perspective to describe the difficulties faced by female victims of violence. To introduce additional levels of interpretation, the practitioners' perspective has been integrated with some documents issued by the main national network of AV centres, with the aim of highlighting the criticisms expressed towards the measures taken by the government in the field of the survivors' empowerment.

In light of what emerged from the accounts by these key informants, the final discussion will highlight the pros and cons of the measures recommended at the international level and put into practice in Italy while underlining the importance of implementing structural interventions so as to overcome the emergency-inside-the-emergency logic (Peroni, Demurtas, 2021).

4. Coping with the Double Pandemic: From International Recommendations to Italy's first line emergency

Italy was the first Western country to adopt strict measures to limit mobility and, in turn, deal with the social consequences of the health emergency. In the next paragraphs, we will analyse the strategies adopted by feminist AV practitioners in Italy who worked on the frontlines during the crisis. Following the critical analysis of national and international policy documents, the quantitative and qualitative data will allow us to reflect on how intervention practices in AV centres have been adapted, highlighting the new opportunities and challenges encountered by AV centre practitioners in supporting female victims of violence with respect to both protection and empowerment and shedding light on the experiences and perspectives of AV practitioners.

³ D.i.re (Women's Network Against Violence) is the main Italian nationwide association of AV centers. A member of the European Women Against Violence Europe (WAVE) network, it is responsible for the shadow report for GREVIO and participated in the UN Special Rapporteur survey on VAW (D.i.Re, 2020e). During the lockdown, D.i.Re launched an internal survey aimed at identifying the victim contact trend (D.i.Re, 2020d). Where possible, the data from the survey conducted by the CNR will be compared with the results from the 82 centers in the D.i.Re network.

⁴ The list of 335 to be surveyed has been derived from a previous mapping carried out at the national level by NRC, under the purview of the VIVA project. For more information about VIVA research project, see the website: viva.cnr.it

4.1. Increasing focus on the emergence of help-seeking and victim protection

As recommended and reported by UN Women (2020d), many countries adopted similar solutions to address the additional hardships resulting for female victims of violence from lockdown measures and maintain the capacity to intercept situations of violence. To this end, domestic violence information and awareness-raising campaigns were promoted in addition to hotlines and online communication tools, where women could access psychological and legal support and report violent situations (CoE, 2020; Wenham, 2020). Listening and psychological and legal support activities were moved online and communication channels such as chats, hotlines, smartphone apps and social media were set up. Nevertheless, some experts noticed that the conversion of these services into remote mode could exclude women with limited access to technological and IT tools, owing to the gender divide, which continues to be widespread in many countries, and the control that the abusers exercise over their communications (Wenham, 2020; UN Women, 2020d). The EIGE issued recommendations on the need to foster the intervention of witnesses to the violence, such as practitioners and those closest to the victims, underlining the need to provide information, press for intervention in critical cases, facilitate indications to professionals on notification obligations and provide assurance of witness protection (EIGE, 2020).

In this vein, the first move made by the Italian authorities was to encourage women to seek help. Immediately after the general lockdown, on March 10, the Department of Equal Opportunities (DEO) launched the #Liberapuoi social media and television communication campaign to promote the "1522" helpline and app (which allows victims to seek help without the risk of the aggressors listening). Furthermore, in view of fostering the emersion of cases of domestic violence, the other operational local services – in particular, the police – were actively called upon to act as "lookouts" in order to encourage women to seek help and aid their access to the services. Subsequently, the awareness-raising activities were expanded to include other services present on the ground, including pharmacies, post offices and the public administration, through the establishment of equal opportunity committees (Peroni, Demurtas, 2021).

The recommendations provided by the European Commission (Blaskò, Papadimitriou and Manca 2020), United Nations (UN 2020) and GREVIO (2020b) maintained that it was necessary to distribute additional funds to the AV centres and shelters to keep the majority of the services up and running by adapting and reshaping the activities according to the health standards and safety needs imposed by the pandemic (Peterman et al., 2020). As such, these organisations underlined the need to classify these specialist services as essential services as well as guarantee and expand the shelters' emergency reception capacity by seeking additional spaces such as hotels and other premises and providing the necessary health equipment to ensure the victims' and practitioners' health and safety (UN, 2020). Recommendations also underlined the importance of guaranteeing minimum standards safe spaces (UNFPA, 2019), where victims could be received in an empathetic and non-judgmental manner, and integrated interventions centered around the victims and their safety. This had to be done in partnership with the victim support groups and movements, which should have been involved in creating and planning the emergency safety plans from the outset (UN Women, 2020d; Peterman et al., 2020).

Consistently with these recommendations, during the early days of the pandemic in the FAQs published on the DEO website, AV centres were explicitly included in the category of essential services, that is, services that could be accessed despite restrictions on mobility. Moreover, on April 2, an urgent procedure was set up to distribute funding to compensate for the additional expenses sustained by AV centres and shelters during the health emergency. This unlocked the resources earmarked at the end of 2019, allocating a part to reimburse the additional costs sustained by the AV centres and shelters during the health emergency. Criticisms were

quick in coming, directed first of all at the criteria used to identify the recipients. According to the D.i.Re association, the application of these criteria "blew the resources to dust", giving the AV centres a contribution of 2,500 euros at most, which was deemed to be insufficient (D.i.Re, 2020b). Moreover, the emergency system for women fleeing homes shared with violent partners was already in sufferance. Indeed, despite the progress made by the Italian protection system in recent years and underlined by the last GREVIO report (2020a, par. 49), the number of beds available in shelters in Italy is still insufficient (Misiti, 2020). This shortcoming has inevitably been worsened by the health emergency, as social distancing has necessitated an increase in the number of places to guarantee the 14-day mandatory self-quarantine period. In order to deal with these necessities, the prefects were, therefore, called upon to find new lodging solutions, also of a temporary nature, to offer accommodation to female victims of violence who, for health reasons, could not be received in the shelters (Peroni, Demurtas, 2021).

In addition to accommodation in shelters, a public debate was raised over an alternative procedure for safeguarding the victims' safety. However, this procedure, namely the distancing of the abuser from the family home, is only implemented on rare occasions. But, as underlined by the Conference of the Regions and Autonomous Provinces (CRAP, 2020), this procedure requires a reception system to provide an accommodation to perpetrators in order to have widespread application, which is far from being set up.

4.1.1. Challenge of protecting victims during the lockdown

As noted above, in the early days of the pandemic, one of the main concerns at the international and national levels was the emergence of help requests. On this front, early data emerging from the national helpline seemed contradictory. Immediately after the lockdown ruling, the Italian case seemed to follow a different trend compared to other European countries (Blaskò, Papadimitriou and Manca, 2020): UN Women (2020d), in a first paper, highlighted a decrease in calls to the national helpline, thereby underlining the difficulty faced by women to ask for help in the first weeks of March, whereas in a second one, it observed that text messages and emails to support services went up (UN Women, 2020c).

Data provided by the National Institute of Statistics (ISTAT) confirm the decline in calls to the national helpline noticed at international level in the initial phase of the emergency, followed by a sharp increase in the fourth week of March (ISTAT, 2020). Overall, compared to previous years, in 2020, there had been an evident increase of people contacting the national hotline and, compared to 2021, ISTAT data show that a higher proportion of women during lockdown emphasised feelings of fear for their own safety and a sense of awe of their violent partner (ISTAT, 2021).

The dramatic increase in the volume of calls has been explained according to different reasons – an increase in the number of "new" victims of violence, an upsurge in violence that existed prior to the pandemic, or an increase in requests for help for violence that occurred previously, which resulted from the massive awareness campaign #Liberapuoi launched by the DEO at the end of March. If the first two explanations are supported by the increased feelings of fear reported by the victims in 2020, it is worth to notice in reference to the third one that the daily trend of calls shows peaks at the launch of the media campaign.

In addition, even though 1522 practitioners invited women to contact the local AV centres⁵, only a small minority actually did so. Indeed, data collected by other sources confirm that, in the first phase of the health emergency, AV centres experienced remarkable difficulties in intercepting new calls for help, whereas the

⁵ According to ISTAT data (2020), 69.6 per cent of the female victims of violence who contacted the 1522 helpline were invited to contact a local AV center.

relations with the women who had been previously taken into care continued. The NRC survey shows that 69 per cent of the centres recorded a decline in the new contacts compared to the period prior to the emergency, whereas 20 per cent did not report any variations, and only 7 per cent found an increase in new calls for help. All in all, between the pre-emergency and emergency periods, the average number of new contacts per week decreased by around half – going from 5.4 to 2.8 per AV centre. The situation was different concerning the contacts from women who had already begun to carve a way out of violence program. In this case, the majority of the centres did not observe any variations (42 per cent) or record an increase in contacts (19 per cent), whereas 39 per cent also noticed a decline in the number of contacts.

Similar results were found by the AV centres belonging to the D.i.Re network from March 2 to May 3. Only 31 per cent of the contacts were from women approaching the centres for the first time, a much lower percentage than in the past (in 2019, they accounted for 71 per cent of the total number) (D.i.Re, 2020a). On average, during the lockdown, every centre in the D.i.Re network received around 2.6 new contacts per week – a similar proportion to what had been observed by the AV centres investigated by the NRC.

Moreover, data from the D.i.Re survey shows that only 4 per cent of the new contacts were received through the 1522 helpline, demonstrating that only a small portion of the women contacted the national helpline and approached the AV centres. Different hypotheses can be provided to explain these data. As forecasted by the international organisations and women's associations at the start of the lockdown (UN Women, 2020a), the lower number of new cases seeking help at AV centres could have been attributed to the exposition to greater control, which was accompanied by the fear of being found out, which, in turn, could spark further violence. A second explanation could be referred to the greater ease of confiding one's situation to the national helpline rather than deciding to concretely start a path out of violence by contacting the AV centre.

Some practitioners speculated that women experienced a first "phase" when the forced cohabitation prevented many victims from reporting the violence. Thereafter, as the situation went on, a resurgence in the violence contributed to a large increase in the number of contacts, owing to the increased severity of the reported violence:

In truth, there seems to have been a great change in the reports and the cases taken on in the last week. After the very low number of requests from March 7 to the middle of April, there's been an incredible increase in calls, which might also be due to the 'forced cohabitation'. What is evident is that all these cases of requests for help are serious emergencies.

Another reason behind the drop in new contacts can be traced back to the fall in the number of women accessing the general services. Considered to be local-level "lookouts", these services are of central importance in recognising cases of violence and promoting emersion of calls for help. The data highlight that the greatest problems were encountered with the courts and health services, namely those local services that have been put to the test to a great extent during the COVID-19 pandemic. Indeed, around 6 out of 10 centres state that they broke off or decreased their relations with hospitals (61 per cent) and local health authorities (58 per cent). Similar percentages also reduced or broke off relations with the ordinary and juvenile courts (64 per cent).

On the contrary, for over half of the centres, the frequency of their contacts with the municipal social services (67 per cent), police (66 per cent) and police headquarters (58 per cent) remained unchanged or even increased. The frequency of contacts, however, does not imply that relationships during the lockdown have been easy. On the contrary, among the greatest difficulties encountered, operators reported the response of municipal social services (45.4 per cent) and the management of cases of violence by the police (28.6 per cent).

In their free declarations, the practitioners especially underline the problems with the emergency rooms in hospitals, in particular, and the lower availability of the local services, which usually provide notifications of

cases of violence, in general. Among the services mentioned are schools, which are considered to be one of the preferred places to report violence experienced and/or witnessed in the family.

[One reason was] the decrease in access to the hospital emergency rooms probably because of greater concerns over exposure to possible contagion, also for their family members, than the fear of experiencing violence.

The closure of schools led to the closure of those spaces where pupils could speak out about potential problematic situations in the family.

The central role played by the local "lookouts" in rooting out calls for help has also been underlined in a reflection on the abused women's diverse digital skill levels, which can pose a further obstacle for some of them.

Our experience tells us that many women aren't 'social'. This might be because they weren't allowed to be before either, or because they don't have suitable devices (smartphones), or because they don't have the skills.

The "gender impact" of the lockdown, therefore, started from the possibility of women activating contacts with the outside and making their needs emerge. At the same time, it reflects the existing structural problems in an "ecological" manner – from the individual level (the gender digital divide) to the relational level (forced cohabitation, often due to economic dependence) and the local level (the reduction in "lookout" services and, in some cases, the lack of ad-hoc training).

Another critical aspect of the emergency management concerned the distancing of women from their homes and their admission to a shelter. Indeed, this was considered the most critical issue by 59 per cent of the centres, in addition to 42 per cent, which underlined the difficulties in guaranteeing social distancing inside the stay facilities. During the lockdown, just over half of the centres (51 per cent) declared that they activated the urgency procedure. Among these, the majority (35 per cent) had to introduce new precautions, such as a period of quarantine in hotels, B&Bs and apartments singled out for the specific purpose of housing women victims (25 centres). Other precautions included health checks and the provision of personal protective equipment (16 centres), a period of isolation in an emergency reception facility or a health surveillance facility (15 and 11 centres, respectively) and remote support from the practitioners for the isolation period, after which the women could enter the facility (6 centres).

As observed previously, at the outset of the crisis, the activities of the other local services were also put to the test, as they were affected by closures and a general lack of organisational preparation. The need for special "Covid areas", where the mandatory self-quarantine period could be spent, was in some cases complicated, and this forced the practitioners to find their own emergency solutions. Furthermore, the difficulties associated with the coordination between services and the lack of available premises to implement the social distancing and mandatory self-quarantine orders were compounded by the failure of the prefectures in some areas to apply the Ministry of the Interior circular of March 21 and identify spaces to use for temporary reception:

The problem is finding premises where the Italian and/or migrant women could spend the mandatory self-quarantine period. We were told nothing by the institutions. This created a lot of confusion, especially regarding the shelters where the trafficking victims could be hosted without putting the women with children already hosted at risk.

In this dramatic situation, leaving their homes in an emergency becomes traumatic for the abused women. The practitioners ask to put a stop to this by applying the measure to distance the perpetrator, as set out in article 384 bis of the Code of Criminal Procedure and already adopted by the Trento public prosecutor's office in March 2020 and recommended by the Parliamentary Femicide Inquest Commission (2020):

We think urgent perpetrator barring orders should be applied all over Italy, and that it shouldn't always be the women and the children who have to leave the home.

The practitioners' words highlight that the pandemic accentuates the gravity of the women's conditions when they leave their homes (often with their children). This is true, in particular, for the most vulnerable women, where:

From the psychological point of view too we note a widespread malaise and greater need for specialist support. Today there doesn't seem to be any outlook for the future and this is despite our efforts to keep their trust and prospects alive. The presence of children makes their future even more uncertain.

The effects of the pandemic also have repercussions on the children who are housed in the shelters. School closures enforced an additional detachment in their fundamental day-to-day social relations. In addition, the shelters do not have enough devices to guarantee suitable support for the online teaching. The practitioners highlighted this problem while underlining the importance of the right to an education for the children of the women in their care:

Unfortunately, we only usually manage to offer one PC in the whole facility, with the resulting complications considering the different ages of the minors hosted and/or different lessons overlapping at the same time.

The health and hygiene standards, such as social distancing and mandatory self-quarantine for women newly admitted to the services, set out in the Prime Minister's Decrees also affect the management of the limited spaces at the shelters' disposal:

We're finding it hard to accommodate women in emergency situations because the facilities aren't taking in anyone new for fear of contaminating the women and children already hosted and the hotels are shut. In urgent situations we refer the cases to the local social services.

Therefore, in cases of emergency reception, past issues are hugely amplified. Indeed, even in normal conditions, there is no forward planning to provide sufficient places to respond to the national recommendations. Difficulties also emerge from the local institutions' reticence – and at times, pure negligence – to shoulder responsibility and work together.

4.2. Empowerment advocacy

To tackle the gender impact of the economic shock and support women on their way to independence, the international recommendations insisted on the need to adopt a gendered lens in the subsequent economic recovery plans. As such, the overall gender impact of crises needed to be evaluated beforehand, by concentrating on the more exposed feminised sectors of employment and involving women's and marginalised people's (including migrant women) organisations in planning measures to strengthen the social protection system that cover all women workers. In addition to supporting women and their children, these measures could change the power relations and gender balances within the family, thereby lessening the consequences of stress and family tensions resulting from poverty and social isolation (UN Women, 2020d).

As far as paid and unpaid care work is concerned, feminist networks and international organisations recommended to recognise their essential function and provide structural reforms that can respond to the "5R" approach – "recognizing, reducing, and redistributing unpaid care, ensuring adequate reward systems for paid care workers and prioritizing representations" (UN Women 2020e). Moreover, "Feminist response to Covid-19", a network composed of more than 400 feminist organisations and activists from 74 countries issued a document in May 2020 in which the topic of women's informal and unpaid labour was addressed, focusing on the necessity to "breaking the dichotomy of formal and informal labour and redefining the concept of care

work, essential work and who performs it" and directly linking the impact of the pandemic on the higher "loss of income and livelihood of women who are often hired in casual, contractual and short-term employment and the increase in women's burden of unpaid care work" to the higher risk of being exposed to gender-based violence (Feminist response to COVID-19, p. 7). Therefore, the collective claims for including the informal workers, especially women working in precarious conditions in domestic, care and services work, in the social protection systems are relevant, as these claims consider them "essential works" and claim the extension of a universal basic income to all these sectors.

As it comes to this latter aspect, the Italian government, under pressure by AV centres' networks, approved a measure called "Income of freedom", which is "aimed at encouraging, through economic independence, paths of autonomy and emancipation of female victims of violence in a particularly vulnerable or poor condition" (INPS, 2021). This economic measure consisted of 400 euro (maximum) contribution per month per person for a maximum of 12 months. While the term "autonomy" is repeated in the INPS document to describe the goal of this provision, several national AV advocacy networks criticised it for being tardive and insufficient when compared to the needs of survivors in the whole national territory. On one side, as pointed out by Action Aid, the contribution was made operative 15 months after its approval (ACTIONAID, 2021). On the other hand, D.i.Re, the main Italian AV network, defined it as "a facade intervention, as it provided only 3 million euros, covering the needs of at best 625 women throughout Italy compared with the about 50,000 women taken in charge in 2018" (D.i.Re, 2021).

Additional specific recommendations were to extend special leave from work on safety grounds, to modify the uses of parental leave permits and to allocate a fund to distribute economic contributions to women under protection with no resources of their own (Parliamentary Femicide Inquest Commission, 2020). In the face of this necessity, the D.i.Re network wrote a letter to President of the Council Conte concerning the goals of the PNRR, the national Recovery Plan presented by the Italian Government, underlining how the socio-economic consequences of the pandemic impacted women and their work, in particular, and asking for an increase in their participation in production work, changes to working conditions in various sectors and stronger standards against discriminations as well as welfare to decrease the difficulties faced by women when entering and remaining in the world of work (D.i.Re, 2020c).

4.2.1 Empowerment path in the times of COVID-19

The work that the practitioners of the AV centres must carry out with these women is particularly complex and implies concrete help in building economic independence. In fact, once the obstacle of making initial contact and the emergency reception issues have been overcome, the programs embarked upon a plan to do away with violence, taking two fundamental aspects into account – the support in accessing economic and welfare measures so that the women can be independent and rebuild their lives on their own, and the necessary for local coordination between the welfare and specialist services in order to deal with women's needs. With regard to the first front, criticisms by AV practitioners emerging from the NRC survey have been already reported in Section 3.3. Data from ISTAT surveys show that, among the 15.387 women who began to carve a path out of violence with the support of AV centres during 2020, a little less than half were not economically autonomous. The percentage stands at 63 per cent for foreign women, increasing to almost 70 per cent for women up to 29 years old (Sabbadini, 2022). Nonetheless, all AV centres offer the service of job orientation, either independently or in connection with other territorial services, and only 12 per cent of women received had access to this service in 2020, thereby confirming that the pandemic has had a negative impact on the pathway out of violence.

Findings from the NRC survey show how the changed contextual conditions and the new operating methods produced inevitable impacts on the practitioners' activities. Indeed, during lockdown, the centres experienced an increase in services that can be provided remotely. In total, a 55 per cent increase was observed in listening and emotional support activities, 29 per cent in psychological consultancy and 18 per cent in legal consultancy. On the contrary, interventions implying a connection with the local services were a lot less frequent. In particular, over 70 per cent of the centres declared that they had reduced their independence through work and independent housing guidance schemes, and around 60 per cent had reduced their support for child victims or witnesses of violence. Finally, owing to fewer requests, 90 per cent of the centres recorded a reduction in services aimed at migrant women, a warning sign for the additional difficulties faced by the most vulnerable groups.

The topic of the women's independence as a necessary and inevitable condition to free them from the "tyranny of violence" has been repeatedly mentioned in the practitioners' declarations concerning women's requests during the health crisis. Starting from an analysis of the most evident problems, the practitioners suggest going beyond the emergency approach to implement structural intervention measures in what could be considered an "AV political program".

In the general framework of a "lack of economic support measures for women" and of the "problem of finding new work and housing", the practitioners also assert that "the economic support designed for the emergency does not fully correspond to the needs of the female victims of violence."

Job loss owing to the pandemic is an extremely serious problem for female victims of violence, especially in light of the fact that their jobs are often relegated to the more or less informal sphere of care, which totally falls outside the public income support distribution system:

Many women in this situation find themselves without an income and with children to support; in many cases they aren't divorced yet, with all the problems that this causes. Very often their work is off the books and so they have no form of social protection.

Many women followed by the centres work in the subsistence or care work sectors: areas that are particularly affected by the restrictions dictated by the Covid-19 emergency. Furthermore, they're jobs which will not necessarily reappear when this situation is over. In any case, a lot of women find themselves in immediate difficulty in their own (and their families' – children and teenagers') day-to-day life management, in guaranteeing a suitable quality of life for their needs and requirements.

The solutions proposed by the practitioners imitate the indications that have also been shared by the AV centres, such as "giving those women who have to leave the home preferential access to work", "facilitating economic support measures for women in conditions of emergency", "also by guaranteeing work placements and economic and housing incentives" as well as "extending stay permits for migrant women and specific measures to guarantee accommodation and support in suitable facilities."

However, as anticipated, practitioners' proposals are not limited to identifying specific measures to deal with the effects of the health crisis. Instead, their requests extend to structural social justice measures such as a "self-sufficiency income for women on way out of violence programs" while underlining how the income must not be considered welfare but a payment recognising their right to self-sufficiency.

In this political context, other practitioners dwell on the necessity to recognise AV centres' competences and experience in building trust relationships between women and co-planning independence programs for female victims of violence:

In this health emergency situation, it's necessary to safeguard and protect everyone's health, but it's indispensable to be able to support the women on the way out of violence programs, to give them not only quarantine accommodation but a place of protection, with relationships of trust and direct contact with the AVCs which have always worked with the women on the way out of violence programs in their single plans to gain independence.

Furthermore, in general, according to the practitioners of another AVC, in order to guarantee the abused women's independence and freedom, it is necessary to imagine a more equal and fair society and radically transform the present world:

We must draw a different future! Now more than ever, we must insist to build a more inclusive economy that can guarantee women more independence and so create a fair society. I think that this is the first step to combat gender-based violence.

5. Conclusion

The COVID-19 health crisis has posed an enormous challenge to the whole world and amplified difficulties in the fight against VAW. It has emphasised existing failings in the AV policies and cast light on the shortcomings in the emergency prevention system. Drawing on the lessons learned during past crises, international organisations, women's networks and specialist AV service practitioners predicted that the lockdown could have had a heavier impact on victims of violence, both because of the increased difficulty faced by women to contact and reach services and, in turn, seek help and because of the difficult working conditions for the specialist support services and the local AV networks.

In our study, the perspective and positioning of AV practitioners, rooted within the historical genealogy of feminist movements, was identified as the most significant factor in order to capture the needs of victims in the condition of "forced cohabitation" during the quarantine. Moreover, their point of view is considered crucial in facilitating a wider perspective on policies to be undertaken at the structural level, which are intrinsic to feminist AV theorisation and practices that situate each woman's vulnerability within the wider political and social context. In fact, as international feminist literature pointed out in the context of the previous crisis, their impact depends on the pre-existing structural inequalities, not only in terms of shortcomings in the welfare state but also of the epistemological approach to policy-making. This, in turn, challenges the gender neutralisation hidden underneath the universalisation of subjects considered worthy of essential services. Sanitary crises' impact on gender-based violence in this perspective can work as a litmus test for the broader gendered setting of policies, whose indicator is the line separating emergency from the structural perspective in reading and addressing crises.

The analyses return a double sense of the structural nature of VAW. First, in accordance with the Istanbul Convention, VAW should be considered "a social mechanism by which women are forced into a subordinate position compared with men" – a process that reproduces gender inequalities at the macro, meso and micro levels, according to a representation of gender as a social structure (Risman, 2018). In this regard, the pandemic made the importance of an integrated response at the territorial level clear, in which the action of VA centres is strengthened by synergy with other territorial actors. As a result of the mobility restriction measures, with the sharp decline in relations with general services, the difficulties of AV centres in intercepting new requests for help and implementing a path out of violence have multiplied. The greatest difficulties emerged for women who were forced to flee their homes, who could hardly access shelters due to the historic shortage of beds, which was exacerbated by social removal measures and precautions against contagion. In terms of the AV centres' work, our analysis highlights the logistical and organisational difficulties that they experienced, thereby leading to the structural inability of the AV system to cope with the impact of the crisis and amplifying the problems present at the national and local levels.

However, as the reflections of women workers at AV centres revealed, VAW could also be considered structural according to the arguments of Farmer (1996), who points out that experiences of extreme suffering are amplified by poverty, as the poor are likely to suffer the worst consequences of violence. While remaining

aware that gender-based violence is a phenomenon that can affect all women and be perpetrated by men of any socio-economic status, an intersectional reading allows us to emphasise the importance of the economic factor in triggering a real process of emancipation from violence – an aspect emphasised by VA practitioners who underline the need of more substantial economic support measures for survivors.

Our analysis has described the measures implemented at the national level in response to the alarms issued by international feminist networks, to cope with the pandemic, distinguishing two main phases of the pathway out of violence of women – their actual protection and their paths of empowerment. Not unlike what has been observed at the international level, driven by the tyranny of urgency, the Italian government has adopted measures mainly referring to the first area. It is worth noting that after two years since the beginning of the outbreak, policies addressing WAV and specifically women's empowerment reveal "programmatic fragmentation, low and discontinuous funding, regional disparities, and weak and opaque governance" (ACTIONAID, 2021). In particular, even though the European Program Next Generation EU provided holistic resources to plan structural interventions to cope with the structural gendered inequalities, the Italian government missed the opportunity to revise the setting of policies regarding gender-based violence as a related phenomenon, separating them from those on gender equality. In fact, within the National Recovery and Resilience Plan issued by the Government, there are no measures dedicated to VAW, as strongly suggested by feminist networks of AV centres. Likewise, prevention and counter-violence remain a separate field from recovery policies and from those for gender equality. In this sense, this separation reproduces "the confinement of issues that specifically concern women's rights [...] to policies and actions that are not integrated with economic, social and cultural strategies and programming" (ACTIONAID, 2021).

Thus, the practitioners insist on placing the current crisis and the actions needed to deal with it in a systemic perspective, considering VAW to be a litmus test for the state of freedom and independence of women in society. They strongly underline the necessity to implement structural measures to support the independence of female victims of violence, which is necessary and inescapable to safeguard their self-sufficiency and freedom from the tyranny of violence.

Therefore, to deal with the organisational shortcomings and fragmentation of the AV programs, the practitioners seek to be involved in task forces or coordination groups, which, both at the national and local levels, can foster integrated and coordinated actions between the local services. In order to make up for the lack of collaboration in structuring the activities, the policymakers have been asked to include the perspective of those who work in the field in the decision-making processes so as to immediately identify the sticking points that require a specific intervention and that risk remaining unsolved despite the measures taken. The centrality of the perspective and experience of the AV centres at all levels – decision-making, organisation and operations – appears to be the element upon which the requests and proposals of a great many of the AVCs converge. They recall the necessity, ratified at international level by the international organisation and feminist network recommendations and guidelines, to include women and, in particular, those who work in the field in all phases of the decision-making processes, not just in the AV sector but in the wider sphere too.

References

ACTIONAID (2021), Cronache di un'occasione mancata. Il sistema antiviolenza italiano nell'era della ripartenza edizione 2021. Retrieved April 19, 2022 (https://www.actionaid.it/informati/pubblicazioni/cronache_occasione_mancata)
Anderson, K. L. (2009), "Gendering coercive control", Violence against women, 15(12): 1444-1457.

- Blaskò, Z., E. Papadimitriou, and A. R. Manca (2020), *How will the COVID-19 crisis affect existing gender divides in Europe? European Commission*. Retrieved April 19, 2022 (https://publications.jrc.ec.europa.eu/repository/bitstream/JRC120525/covid_gender_effects_f.pdf)
- Bradbury-Jones C., L. Isham (2020), "The pandemic paradox: The consequences of COVID-19 on domestic violence", *Journal of clinical nursing*, 29: 2047-2049.
- Busi B., M. Pietrobelli, and A. M. Toffanin (2021), "La metodologia dei centri antiviolenza e delle case rifugio femministe come «politica sociale di genere»", *Rivista delle Politiche Sociali*, 3(4): 23-38.
- CEPOL. 2020. Impact of COVID-19 on domestic violence law enforcement operations and training needs.

 Retrieved April 19, 2022

 (https://www.cepol.europa.eu/sites/default/files/CEPOL_TNA_Domestic_Violence_Covid19.pdf)
- COE (2020), *Promoting and protecting women's rights at national level*. Retrieved April 19, 2022 (https://www.coe.int/en/web/genderequality/promoting-and-protecting-women-s-rights)
- Collins P. H. (2019), Intersectionality as Critical Social Theory, Durham: Duke University Press.
- Creazzo G. (2008), "La costruzione sociale della violenza contro le donne in Italia", *Studi sulla questione criminale*, III(2): 15-42.
- CRPA. 2020. Documento per la commissione parlamentare di inchiesta sul femminicidio, nonché su ogni forma di violenza di genere, in merito alle misure per rispondere alle problematiche delle donne vittime di violenza, dei centri antiviolenza, delle case rifugio e degli sportelli antiviolenza e anti-tratta nella situazione di emergenza epidemiologica da Covid-19. http://www.regioni.it/newsletter/n-3830/del-28-04-2020/femminicidio-ed-emergenza-covid-19-21128/
- D.i.Re. (2020a), *Rilevazione dati dei centri antiviolenza D.i.Re* 2019. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://www.direcontrolaviolenza.it/rilevazione-dati-dei-centri-antiviolenza-d-i-re-2019).
- D.i.Re. (2020b), D.i.Re scrive alla Ministra Bonetti: rivedere con urgenza i requisiti minimi dei centri antiviolenza destinatari dei finanziamenti pubblici. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://www.direcontrolaviolenza.it/d-i-re-scrive-alla-ministra-bonetti-rivedere-con-urgenza-i-requisiti-minimi-dei-centri-antiviolenza-destinatari-dei-finanziamenti-pubblici).
- D.i.Re. (2020c), *Il cambiamento che vogliamo. Proposte femministe a 25 anni da Pechino*. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://www.direcontrolaviolenza.it/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/Alla-C.A.-Presidente-del-Consiglio.pdf).
- D.i.Re. (2020d), *Monitoraggio contatti in emergenza Covid-19*. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://www.direcontrolaviolenza.it/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/Scheda_11-mag_Monotoraggio-contatti-dire-Covid19.pdf).
- D.i.Re. (2020e), *COVID-19 et l'augmentation de la violence domestique à l'égard des femmes*. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://www.direcontrolaviolenza.it/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/survey-UN-Italy-by-D.i.Re_.pdf).
- D.i.Re. (2021), *Reddito di libertà: la realtà dietro i proclami* Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://www.direcontrolaviolenza.it/reddito-di-liberta-la-realta-dietro-i-proclami/).
- Demurtas P., and M. Misiti (eds. 2020), *Violenza contro le donne in Italia. Orientamenti e buone pratiche.* Milano: Guerini.
- Dominelli, L. (2002), *Feminist social work theory and practice*. Macmillan International Higher Education. Retrieved April 19, 2022 (https://www.gacbe.ac.in/images/E%20books/Feminist%20Social%20Work%20Theory%20and%20Practice.pdf).
- EIGE (2020), *Intimate partner violence and witness intervention*. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://eige.europa.eu/gender-based-violence/eiges-work-gender-based-violence/intimate-partner-violence-and-witness-intervention).
- EIGE (2021), *Gender equality and the socio-economic impact of the COVID-19 pandemic*. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://eige.europa.eu/sites/default/files/documents/20211734_mh0921078enn_pdf.pdf).
- Feminist response to Covid-19 (2021), *Feminist Monitoring & Advocacy Toolkit for Our Feminist Future*. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://www.feministcovidresponse.com/toolkit).

- Fraser, E. (2020), Impact of COVID-19 pandemic on violence against women and girls. VAWG Helpdesk Research Report No. 284. London, UK: VAWG Helpdesk. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://www.sddirect.org.uk/media/1881/vawg-helpdesk-284-covid-19-and-vawg.pdf).
- GREVIO (2020a). *Baseline Evaluation Report. Italy, Council of Europe Strasbourg*. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://rm.coe.int/grevio-report-italy-first-baseline-evaluation/168099724e).
- GREVIO (2020b), Declaration of the Committee of the Parties to the Council of Europe Convention on Preventing and Combating VAW and DV (Istanbul Convention) on the implementation of the Convention during the COVID-19 pandemic. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://rm.coe.int/declaration-committee-of-the-parties-to-ic-covid-/16809e33c6).
- Harman, S. (2016), "Ebola, gender and conspicuously invisible women in global health governance", *Third World Quarterly*, 37(3): 524–41. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/01436597.2015.1108827).
- ILO (2021), Building Forward Fairer: Women's rights to work and at work at the core of the COVID-19 recovery.

 Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://www.ilo.org/gender/Informationresources/Publications/WCMS 814499/lang--en/index.htm).
- INPS (2021), *Circolare* n° 166 del 08-11-2021. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://servizi2.inps.it/servizi/circmessstd/visualizzadoc.aspx?Tipologia=circmess&idunivoco=13584).
- ISTAT (2020). *Il numero di pubblica utilità 1522 durante la pandemia (periodo marzo-giugno 2020)*. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://www.istat.it/it/archivio/246557).
- ISTAT (2021), *L'effetto della pandemia sulla violenza di genere*. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://www.istat.it/it/archivio/263847).
- John, N., S. E. Casey, G. Carino, and T. Mcgovern (2020), "Lessons Never Learned: Crisis and gender-based violence", *Developing World Bioeth* 20(2): 1–4. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7262171/).
- Kelly L. (1987), "The continuum of sexual violence", in M. Maynard, J. Hanmer (eds.), *Women, violence and social control*, London: Palgrave Macmillan, pp. 46-60.
- Korolczuk, E. (2020), *Crisis is gendered. Women in the times of pandemic*, Warsaw: Heinrich Böll Foundation. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://pl.boell.org/en/2020/04/29/czy-kryzys-ma-plec-kobiety-w-czasach-pandemii).
- Merry S.H. (2016) The Seductions of Quantification. Measuring Human Rights, Gender Violence, and Sex Trafficking, Chicago: Chicago Press.
- Misiti M. (2020). *Le case rifugio le rilevazioni Istat e Cnr*. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://viva.cnr.it/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/viva-pb-case-rifugio-1.pdf).
- Neumayer E., and T. Plümper (2007), "The gendered nature of natural disasters: The impact of catastrophic events on the gender gap in life expectancy, 1981-2002". *Annals of the Association of American Geographers*, 97(3): 551-566. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.1111/j.1467-8306.2007.00563.x).
- Parliamentary Femicide Inquest Commission. 2020. *Relazione sulla governance dei servizi antiviolenza e sul finanziamento dei centri antiviolenza e delle case rifugio*. Http://www.senato.it/japp/bgt/showdoc/18/sommcomm/0/1157638/index.html?Part=doc_dc-allegato_a:1.
- Peroni C., and Demurtas P. (2021), "Emergenza nell'emergenza o problema strutturale? La violenza di genere ai tempi del Covid-19". *AG About Gender-Rivista internazionale di studi di genere*, 10(19): 295-323. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://riviste.unige.it/index.php/aboutgender/article/view/1233).
- Peterman A., A. Potts, M. O'Donnell, K. Thompson, N. Shah, S. Oertelt-Prigione, and N. van Gelder, (2020), *Pandemics and Violence Against Women and Children, CGD Working Paper* 528, Washington, DC: Center for Global Development. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://www.un.org/sexualviolenceinconflict/wpcontent/uploads/2020/05/press/pandemics-and-violence-against-women-and-children/pandemics-and-vawg-april2.pdf).
- Pietrobelli, M., A. M. Toffanin, B. Busi, and M. Misiti (2020), "Violence against women in Italy after Beijing 1995: the relationship between women's movement (s), feminist practices and state policies", *Gender & Development*, 28(2), 377-392.
- Pitch T. (1998), Un diritto per due. La costruzione giuridica di sesso, genere e sessualità. Milano: Il Saggiatore.

- Renzetti, Claire M. (2009), *Economic Stress and Domestic Violence*. CRVAW Faculty Research Reports and Papers. 1. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://uknowledge.uky.edu/crvaw_reports/1).
- Risman B. (2018) Where the Millennials Will Take Us: A New Generation Wrestles with the Gender Structure, Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Sabbadini L. L. (2022), Esame delle proposte di legge C. 1458 Frassinetti, C. 1791 Fragomeli e C. 1891 Spadoni (Disposizioni per l'inserimento lavorativo delle donne vittime di violenza di genere). Audizione dell'istituto nazionale di statistica. XI Commissione (Lavoro pubblico e privato) della Camera dei deputati. Roma, 8 febbraio 2022. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://www.istat.it/it/archivio/266245).
- Shah S. S., and S. A. Mufeed (2022), "Urgency and relevance of feminist social work to curb domestic violence amid COVID-19", *International Social Work*. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/00208728211066833).
- Smith, J. (2019), "Overcoming the 'tyranny of the urgent': integrating gender into disease outbreak preparedness and response", *Gender & Development*, 27(2): 355-369. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://www.almendron.com/tribuna/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/overcoming-the-tyranny-of-the-urgent-integrating-gender-into-disease-outbreak-preparedness-and-response.pdf).
- Smyth C., P. Cullen, J. Breckenridge, N. Cortis, and v. kylie (2021), "COVID-19 lockdowns, intimate partner violence and coercive control", *Aust J Soc Issues*; 56: 359–373. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://doi.org/10.1002/ajs4.162).
- True, J. (2013), "Gendered violence in natural disasters: Learning from New Orleans, Haiti and Christchurch", *Aotearoa New Zealand social work*, 15(2): 78-89. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://anzswjournal.nz/anzsw/article/viewfile/83/184).
- UN chief (2018), *Ending inequality means ending 'global pandemic' of violence against women*. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://news.un.org/en/story/2018/11/1026071).
- UN Secretary-General (2020), Message from UN Secretary-General António Guterres on the International Day for the Elimination of Violence against Women. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://www.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2020/11/statement-secretary-general-on-the-international-day-for-the-elimination-of-violence-against-women).
- UN Women (2020a), *Covid-19 and violence against women: addressing the shadow pandemic*. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://www.unwomen.org/sites/default/files/Headquarters/Attachments/Sections/Library/Publications/20 20/Policy-brief-COVID-19-and-violence-against-women-and-girls-en.pdf).
- UN Women (2020b), Addressing economic fallout of Covid-19: pathways and policy options for a gender-responsive recovery. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://www.unwomen.org/en/digital-library/publications/2020/06/policy-brief-addressing-the-economic-fallout-of-covid-19).
- UN Women (2020c), COVID 19 and Essential Services Provision for Survivors of Violence Against Women and Child. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://www.unwomen.org/en/digital-library/publications/2020/04/brief-covid-19-and-essential-services-provision-for-survivors-of-violence-against-women-and-girls
- UN Women (2020d), *COVID-19 and Ending Violence Against Women and Girls*. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://www.unwomen.org/-media/headquarters/attachments/sections/library/publications/2020/issue-brief-covid-19-and-endingviolence-against-women-and-girls-en.pdf?La=en&vs=5006).
- UN Women (2020e), Covid-19 and the care economy: immediate action and structural transformation for a gender-responsive recovery. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://www.unwomen.org/en/digital-library/publications/2020/06/policy-brief-covid-19-and-the-care-economy).
- UNFPA (2019), *The Inter-Agency Minimum Standards for Gender-Based Violence in Emergencies Programming*. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://www.unfpa.org/minimum-standards).
- Walklate S., J. Richardson, and B. Godfrey (2020), *Domestic abuse-family violence, disasters and restrictions under Covid-19: An overview (Working Paper No. 1)*, University of Liverpool. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://www.liverpool.ac.uk/media/livacuk/law-and-social-justice/3research/Working,Paper,No1,-,Domestic,Abuse,-,Responding,to,the,Shadow,Pandemic.pdf).
- Wenham C., J. Smith, and R. Morgan (2020). "COVID-19: The Gendered Impacts of the Outbreak", *The Lancet*. 395(10227): 846-48. Retrieved april 19, 2022

(https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(20)30526-2/fulltext?Te=1&nl=in-her%20words&emc=edit gn 20200317).

Wenham, C. (2020), *The gendered impact of the Covid-19 crisis and post-crisis period*. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://www.europarl.europa.eu/thinktank/en/document.html?Reference=IPOL_STU(2020)658227).

WHO (2013). *Violence against women: a 'global health problem of epidemic proportions*. Retrieved april 19, 2022 (https://www.who.int/news/item/20-06-2013-violence-against-women-a-global-health-problem-of-epidemic-proportions-

#:~:text=Death% 20and% 20injury% 20% E2% 80% 93% 20The% 20study, experienced% 20injuries% 20as% 20a% 20result.).

Authors' Information

Pietro Demurtas, Sociologist and PhD in Methodology of Social Sciences, he conducts studies on gender differences in different areas of daily life and on international migrations, analyzing the inequalities that occur in the intersection between different factors (in addition to gender and migratory background, age, ability, social class etc.), as well as policies and interventions aimed at promoting equal opportunities, social integration, agency and the full enjoyment of the human rights of persons and groups in conditions of vulnerability.

Caterina Peroni, IRPPS fellow. Her main fields of research, teaching and study are feminist studies in the field of gender-based violence, trafficking and prostitution, sexual and reproductive citizenship, forms of discrimination and control of LGBTQI subjects.